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CITY OF JACKSONVILLE

HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

MEETING

      Proceedings held on Wednesday, October 22, 2025, 

commencing at 1:00 p.m., at the Edward Ball Building, 

Hearing Room 1002, 214 North Hogan Street, Jacksonville, 

Florida, before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a Notary Public in 

and for the State of Florida at Large.

PRESENT:

   ETHAN GREGORY, Chair.
   WILLIAM HOFF, Secretary. 
   JULIA EPSTEIN, Commission Member.
   BECKY MORGAN, Commission Member.
   THOMAS LOVE, Commission Member.

ALSO PRESENT:

   ARIMUS WELLS, Planner Supervisor, Planning Dept.
   DREW JOHNSON, Planning Department.  
   CALEB ARSENAULT, Planning Department.  
   CARLA SCHELL, Office of General Counsel.

- - -
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P R O C E E D I N G S
October 22, 2025             1:00 p.m.

- - -

THE CHAIRMAN:  I hereby call this meeting 

of the Jacksonville Historic Preservation 

Commission to order and welcome each of you 

attending today.

Let the record reflect that it is exactly 

1:00 p.m. 

We'll begin with introductions, starting 

with staff to the left.  

MR. WELLS:  Arimus Wells, Planning 

Department.

MS. SCHELL:  Carla Schell, Office of 

General Counsel. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Julia Epstein, 

commissioner.  

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Ethan Gregory, 

Chair.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  William Hoff, 

commissioner.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Becky Morgan, 

commissioner.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Thomas Love, 

commissioner.

MR. ARSENAULT:  Caleb Arsenault, Planning 
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Department.  

MR. JOHNSON:  Drew Johnson, Planning 

Department. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

For our audience as a whole, as a 

courtesy, please silence your cell phones.  

Please keep any private conversations low or 

step out of the back of the build- -- or, 

excuse me, back of the room.  

We'll be taking a ten-minute break every 

two hours, so the next one will be at 

3 o'clock, if we run that long.

Those wishing to speak, including 

applicants, please fill out the speaker's card 

and hand that to the staff up here at the 

front.  

These proceedings will be recorded by a 

court reporter, so it's important to please 

speak clearly into the microphone.  

When you come forward, state your name and 

address, and wait to be sworn in.  

All right.  Would any commissioners like 

to make a motion regarding last month's meeting 

minutes?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to approve 
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the meeting minutes from September 24th, 2025.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  The meeting 

minutes have been approved.

At this point, I'm going to read through 

the entire agenda for everything -- for every 

item that is on the agenda for today.

We'll start with section B, under Deferred 

Items, there's LM-25-07, located at 913 5th 

Street West.  Item Number 2, COA-25-32139, 

located at 1375 Wolfe Street.  Those are 

deferred items for today.

Moving to section C, the Consent Agenda, 

we have COA-25-32904, located at 618 Stockton 

Street.  Then we have COA-25-32959, located at 

1718 Osceola Street.  And COA-25-32709, located 

at 1206 Hubbard Street.  

Under section D, we have Previously 

Deferred Items to Be Heard, COA-25-32249, 
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located at 1552 Pearl Street North.  

Section G, Certificates of 

Appropriateness, we have COA-25-32716, located 

at 1417 Laura Street North.  And COA-25-32942, 

located at 2652 and 2654 Dellwood Avenue.  

Under item J, we have Minor Modifications 

to previously approved COAs.  That is 

MMA-25-32924.  We'll have time for public 

comment as well under section K.  

Under section M, we have the 2026 JHPC 

dates, 2026 COA matrix draft report, demolition 

delay report, pending legislation, notification 

of improvement projects.

And then section N, we have an update to 

Old Business of the lawsuit TDC Jax, LLC versus 

City of Jacksonville.  

And we're going to move to section C, to 

start with the consent agenda.  

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare regarding the consent agenda?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open 

the public hearing.  

If any applicants, or anybody from the 

public, wish to come speak regarding any of the 
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items on the consent agenda, you're welcome to.  

I'll give a quick note regarding the 

consent agenda, that if your item is on here, 

approved with conditions, if you have no 

objection to the conditions or the approval, 

you don't have to come to speak, but you're 

absolutely welcome to.

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.  

Shannon Blankinship, 2623 Herschel Street.

I would like to request COA-25-32904 to be 

pulled.  I can make my comment now, if you 

would like that, or just respectfully request 

that it be pulled from the consent agenda. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Should she be sworn in 

first to request that?  

MS. SCHELL:  It's up to you -- well, do 

you want to find out the nature of her 

objection to determine if you want to pull it 

or not?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  It's -32904, correct?  

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  (Nods head.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Just give us a general 

statement of -- what's your issue with it if 

you would like for it to be pulled forward?  
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MS. BLANKINSHIP:  It is a general 

statement about the design of the addition. 

(Ms. Trimmer approaches the podium.)  

MS. TRIMMER:  I'm the applicant.  We don't 

object.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  You don't object to having 

it pulled?  

MS. TRIMMER:  Correct. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I gotcha.

Okay.  Well, we'll pull -- COA-25-32904 is 

going to be pulled from the consent agenda.  

Anybody else here to speak regarding the 

items on the consent agenda?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name Adam Allen.  I 

represent -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Wait until you get to the 

mic, please.  

MR. ALLEN:  Adam Allen.  I represent the 

property 2652/2654 Dellwood, COA-25-32942. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Please state your name and 

address, and she'll -- 

MR. ALLEN:  Adam Allen.  I represent the 

property at 2652/2654 Dellwood Avenue.

MS. SCHELL:  Through the Chair, that item 
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is not on the consent agenda.  That will be 

taken up a little bit later in the meeting. 

MR. ALLEN:  Okay.  I'm sorry.  It's my 

first time coming here, so -- thank you.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  We're only on section C 

right now.  

MR. ALLEN:  Okay.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anyone else here to 

speak on other items on the consent agenda?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, we 

will close the public hearing.  

And is there a motion to -- for approval 

of consent agenda item numbers 2 and 3?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to approve 

the consent agenda for Item Number 2, which is 

COA-25-32959, and Item Number 3, COA-25-32709.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in 

favor?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 
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THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, the motion 

has passed for the consent agenda.  

If you are Items Number 2 or 3 on the 

consent agenda, you're welcome to stay if you 

would like, but you're also welcome to go.  

Your item has been approved with the conditions 

that are in the staff report.  

All right.  Now we will take up from the 

consent agenda Item Number 1, COA-25-32904.  

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open up 

the public hearing, and we'll take a staff 

report. 

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So this is application COA-25-32904 for 

the property located at 618 Stockton Street.  

You may recall, we brought a similar COA to the 

Commission a year ago.  This is for buildings 

1A, 1B, and 2.  This was for the redevelopment 

of those particular buildings as a health and 

wellness center for the Jacksonville Fire and 

Rescue Department.

Now this COA is seeking a request to 
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propose an addition on Building Number 3, which 

is the JFRD Union Hall.  This particular 

addition will be for a kitchen addition.  And 

so this building exemplifies the masonry 

vernacular architecture with its parapeted 

gable, brick veneer, symmetrical facade, 

single-hung sash windows, and arch windows with 

bar tracery along the front elevation.

So staff conducted its analysis in 

accordance with the historic district design 

guidelines as well as the Ordinance Code 

criteria.  We found that the proposed addition 

was reasonably compatible and consistent, and 

so we forward to you a recommendation for 

approval with the conditions noted in the 

report.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Do any commissioners have any questions 

for the staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is the applicant here, I 

believe?  

MS. TRIMMER:  (Indicating.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll come forward, 

state your name and address, and she will swear 
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you in. 

MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you so much.

Cyndy Trimmer, 1 Independent Drive, 

Suite 1200, on behalf of the applicant.

And I'm an attorney; I don't get sworn in.

THE CHAIRMAN:  (Indicating.) 

MS. TRIMMER:  I'm the attorney, so they 

don't get sworn in.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  

MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you.  

I have had the privilege of working with 

the fire hall owners for quite sometime now.  

We were through previously on the health and 

wellness facility that Arimus referenced, and 

then today before you is a very nominal 

addition to the back of the Union Hall 

building, which is the existing red brick 

building.  

I've passed out for you two pieces of 

information for context.  The first is just a 

picture of the existing rear facade of that 

structure.  It is the rear facade.  I 

understand that it is visible from the southern 

street, but the access point for that is 

actually the northern side of the building, off 
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Phyllis, if you see the materials in your staff 

report that show all the facades.

This rear facade is a blank brick wall 

that has ducts for the kitchen coming off of 

it.  It's not the most aesthetically beautiful 

facade; we recognize that.  

The addition that is being added on to 

this pulls that wall back and does make it a 

blank brick wall.  So there's not access coming 

off of that part of the structure.  And we are 

eliminating those large black ducts that you 

see off of it today.  I do have the architect 

with me if there are additional questions 

regarding that improvement.  

And Ms. Blankinship did reach out to us 

this afternoon, right before we came over here, 

to share -- Riverside Avondale Preservation 

committee reviewed this and had some concerns 

regarding the aesthetic of that addition.  And, 

again, it is the back of a building.  The 

existing historic facade is a blank wall that 

just has that utility ductwork off of the back 

of it.  So by extending that, eliminating the 

ductwork but maintaining it as a blank brick 

wall, we are staying true to the historic 
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facade.

And then just for information -- because I 

do understand that even though it is the back 

of this building, it is visible from the 

right-of-way because it's just the parking area 

behind it.  

I included the site plan and the landscape 

plan that's going through permitting for the 

existing health and wellness facility addition.  

That existing surface parking lot is pretty 

sad.  It is just a swath of pavement with no 

landscaping.  With the improvements we're 

making to this site as a whole, we are bringing 

that parking lot up to code, we're adding 

perimeter landscaping, we're adding interior 

islands with trees and landscaping, so it will 

soften that experience from Rosselle and at 

least improve the pedestrian experience from 

what it is today.  

I do also have one of the representatives 

from JFRD with me if you do need somebody to 

speak to what they are trying to accomplish and 

why the facade is what it is, but we are 

hopeful that you will see that this is 

absolutely an improvement to the existing 
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condition and support their expansion to be 

able to facilitate their fire hall kitchen 

renovation.

I'll stand by for questions.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this application?  

(Ms. Blankinship approaches the podium.) 

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  Thank you.

Shannon Blankinship, Riverside Avondale 

Preservation, 2623 Herschel Street.  

My comments -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Wait to be sworn in. 

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  Oh, yes.

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MS. BLANKINSHIP:  My comments today are 

very brief.  We've seen this application 
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before, are extremely supportive of the 

renovations to this prominent street corner and 

the building, extremely supportive of all the 

work that JFRD is doing at this site.

Our comments today speak really to the 

fact that the existing building has such, you 

know, significant architectural characteristics 

to it, and then the rear addition really 

doesn't complement that in any way.  

This happens to be extremely visible from 

the street, as you can see from Google Street 

View.  And so because of that, you know, having 

some of those additional architectural features 

included in this addition would be a real asset 

to the overall project.

So that's the extent of my comments, and I 

welcome your feedback on that, and appreciate 

the additional feedback from the applicant on 

how the landscaping along Rosselle Street 

might, in some way, you know, hide some of the 

street view of this building, but I think 

the -- the architects know the timeline of the 

structure versus the timeline of landscaping, 

and -- and that's why we wanted to make comment 

today, so thank you.  
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

Is there anyone else here to speak on this 

application?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, we 

will close the public hearing, and entertain a 

motion.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I 

will make a motion to approve COA-25-32904 with 

conditions. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

the applicant, would you be able to -- would 

you be able to speak to how this particular 

design was chosen and what options there might 

be to address RAP's thoughts?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Sure.  I think I heard 

you correctly.

Do I need to -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Ma'am, you'll have to be -- 

state your name and address and be sworn in if 

you'd like to speak.

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Mary Ann 
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Chambliss.  I'm the architect of record. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Your address as well. 

MS. CHAMBLISS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Your address as well. 

MS. CHAMBLISS:  My office address is 2003 

Woodmere Circle, Jacksonville, Florida.

THE REPORTER:  I am going to swear you in.  

If you would raise your right hand for me, 

please.

MS. CHAMBLISS:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. CHAMBLISS:  Yes.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MS. CHAMBLISS:  So the main effort was 

really driven by the program of the 

firefighters who had already spent a great deal 

of time to work out exactly what they wanted, 

and their response was basically that they were 

making the exterior brick which matches the 

exterior.  

And if you look at the existing building 

from the street view that was just given on 
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Phyllis Street, or this rear view, you see a 

brick -- I'm sorry, you see a brick parapet 

wall that's about one-and-a-half to two stories 

high.  And if you round that corner on either 

side, it's a gabled roof.  Meaning, it -- it, 

you know, pitches on either side and it's an 

asphalt roof.  And so the addition is a shed 

roof, so it gables in one direction and then is 

brick on the exterior.  

You know, it's always nice to have bigger 

windows and things like that, but this is 

really a functional space.  Most of the space 

is taken up with the kitchen, and it doesn't 

allow full-size windows on that street side 

elevation based on the program, but we felt 

like the matching brick and bringing the scale 

down to more of a one-story level on this and 

improving it by removing the ducts and putting 

a -- same exterior materials essentially down 

would complement enough features of it, and 

don't tend to feel like it has the same 

aesthetic value and architectural features as 

the -- some of the other buildings on the lot, 

mainly that -- the white church on -- that is 

very prominent on the corner.
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Are there any other questions or something 

I can answer?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yes.  Through the 

Chair to the applicant, I do see, of course, 

that we have a -- you know, a rest room program 

as well as a kitchen program in these areas.  

I'm just wondering what is setting that 7-foot 

sill height for the windows.  It looks like 

there's a sink and counters in the kitchen.  

Obviously, we want privacy in the rest 

rooms, but I don't see any upper cabinets or 

anything, so I'm just wondering where that 

7-foot sill height in the kitchen is coming 

from.

MS. CHAMBLISS:  That might be a question 

that would be better answered by the 

firefighters.  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name 

and address, she'll swear you in as well. 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Sure.

Robin Gainey, an issue, but my address is 

618 Stockton.  I spend a lot of time there.

THE REPORTER:  I need both of you to fill 

out speaker cards for me, please.
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MR. GAINEY:  Sure.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MR. GAINEY:  (Raises right hand.)

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth?  

MR. GAINEY:  You bet.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MR. GAINEY:  Okay.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yes, through the 

Chair to the applicant, my question was, the -- 

the awning windows that are called out in -- on 

this elevation, they have a sill height of 7 

feet? 

MR. GAINEY:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  And I'm just 

wondering why, because I know there's a kitchen 

program there, there's no upper cabinets, we 

have a sink and we have just countertops, it 

looks like, at least that's what the notes say.  

So I'm wondering if there was a -- like, if 

there's a reason for that sill height or if 

there's a way for us to maybe get a larger 

window in there.  
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MR. GAINEY:  We could add a larger window.  

The original design was just to have 

some -- 

(Reporter inquiry.) 

MR. GAINEY:  The original thought concept 

was that the windows were just adding ambient 

light into the -- into the structure without 

any electronic -- if the lights are off, there 

are lights coming in, and it -- but it was 

to -- for -- to keep it -- also, they're 

supposed to be operable so that we can have 

some ventilation -- we have to -- which is what 

we wanted, but we wanted higher windows mainly 

for -- lack [sic] of individuals looking in 

from the outside is part of the issue, a 

security issue slightly.  With our structure, 

we've had people coming in with a -- the white 

buildings in the past, through buildings -- 

through windows that were open, are more large.  

The aesthetic look was 100 percent from 

the inside just to provide some ambient 

lighting that is passive.  With a southern 

exposure, we'll have a fair amount of that, we 

believe.

But that was the reason that the height 
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was there, you know.  Also, in a kitchen area, 

firemen being firemen, we'll splash stuff up on 

the wall.  We're going to have tile walls, 

and -- keep it easy to clean, have less 

cleaning for windows for that long-term stuff.

Does that make sense?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah, I understand.

I'm just wondering if -- you know, if 

there is this comment coming from the 

community, and we can discuss here as well, 

is -- if you would be open to doing a larger 

window size -- 

MR. GAINEY:  Certainly we're open to that 

suggestion, if that's -- that was -- that is 

not a hindrance to us, the size is not.  We did 

it for our operational reasons.  But if there's 

a reason for doing it, we certainly can do so. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Okay.  

MR. GAINEY:  Yeah.

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  And what are your 

thoughts about creating a sort of -- more of a 

symmetrical window and adding a window to your 

storage that would match so you'd have a 

symmetrical elevation as well? 

MR. GAINEY:  Again, those -- those will 
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not -- we're not opposed to that.  We just 

found them not operational for what our design 

needs were at the time.  We didn't do them for 

that reason because, again, this -- this 

structure will be used four or five times a 

month for four or five hours a month -- I mean, 

four to five hours per time to do cooking for 

events, whatever events that the union puts on.  

We put on a large number of -- about four 

events a month, some significant -- most of 

them are not.  Most of them are insignificant.  

We just feed our members and members of the 

public on certain occasions.  

So, again, this is not a full-time 

kitchen.  This is a -- an event-driven-only 

kitchen, so we're not -- for that reason.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Okay.  So there's 

not -- this isn't acting like a fire station, 

where people are making breakfast, lunch, and 

dinner there? 

MR. GAINEY:  That is correct. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  So the security is 

a question mark.

MR. GAINEY:  That's correct.

It's not an active building every day by 
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any stretch of the imagination.  Again, we have 

events there, averaging during the year, 

probably four times a month.  We create food 

for the public attendees.  We have parties.  We 

have events, union-driven events that are like 

the Christmas party we have every year.  We 

have retirees' breakfasts, we have retirees' 

luncheons, and we have retirees' events for our 

members at that place. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Okay.  Thank you. 

MR. GAINEY:  Thank you.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other discussion 

regarding this application, Commissioners?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

the Commission, I think that there is something 

that -- it kind of wants to look like the other 

wall, like, with the double door.  I don't 

know, I feel like if it's a replication -- I 

see that there's an egress door on the 

southeast side.  

I don't know, I think that it's doing 

something different, but then in the same way 

we're sort of enclosing and shutting off this 

original door that was there.  Something about 

that -- it seems like if we're really just sort 
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of extending the building out, that it would 

want to sort of replicate what was there.  

Obviously, not with the mechanical louvers, and 

that's just a thought.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I remember this -- the 

white buildings that they referenced earlier 

that are at the corner.  I think if I remember 

correctly from that previous COA application, 

they were tearing down the middle building and 

adding in this large glass structure that kind 

of -- not looked directly historic like the 

buildings that they are attached to, but kind 

of provide this juxtaposition, like -- 

I feel like the structure here kind of is 

trying to do the same thing, less -- less 

ornamental design is that item that is being 

built on the white buildings, but it's -- it's 

a little bit utilitarian, but at the same time 

feel like it's trying to blend in a little bit 

with what they're building next to it.  

MR. GAINEY:  If I could -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, hold on.  This isn't 

a public hearing.  If any commissioner -- this 

isn't a public hearing.  If any commissioners 

have any questions, we'll -- 
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MR. GAINEY:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- ask you to come back up. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

my thoughts are -- I would like to see, at a 

minimum, that we add that other window on the 

side of the storage room, just to get some 

symmetry because the back side of the building 

currently does have a bit of symmetry to it as 

far as even its utilitarian use.  

I would -- I would like -- and I 

understand the security concerns, but I would 

like it if we could make the kitchen windows 

even have a little bit of a lower sill height, 

just to add a little bit -- something extra 

there, not make it look so -- 

I understand that it's the back of the 

building, but it also does face another street 

front, so not make it look so much like a back 

of a building.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Epstein, sort of like -- just kind 

of tacked on?  

Also, I can't really tell from the 

picture.  What is the existing roofing 

material?  Is that metal or are those shingles?  
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I had that question 

too, but -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  If any of the applicants 

would like to come up and say what the roofing 

material would be on this addition.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  It looks like on the 

addition it would be metal.  I can't tell 

what's in this photo, if it's, like -- it's -- 

(Ms. Trimmer approaches the podium.)  

MS. TRIMMER:  The eastern and west facade, 

through the Chair?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  (Nods head.) 

MS. TRIMMER:  The existing pitched roof on 

the eastern and western facades of the building 

are shingle.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Okay.  Thank you.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair 

to staff, can you speak to the metal roof?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Epstein, I mean, in terms of the 

metal roof material, we just found -- like 

it -- it would differentiate itself from the 

old versus new, so that's the (microphone 

failure) as far as recommending approval 

(microphone failure) -- 
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MS. TRIMMER:  We couldn't hear any of 

that.  

MR. WELLS:  Is this a little better?  

Sorry.

So in terms of just our analysis, we just 

found that the metal roof, in terms of -- it 

would differentiate itself from the old versus 

new, so that's the basis for our approval.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Through the Chair, I'd 

like to just make a comment.  

I think I'm in alignment with what 

Commissioner Epstein said.  The placement and 

dimensions of those windows, I think, is really 

the only objection that I would have.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  It sounds like 

we have a little bit of consensus that maybe 

the windows would be a concern here; they could 

be addressed possibly with an amendment to the 

motion?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Oh, I'm sorry. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Currently, there's a motion 

to approve with the conditions, if you guys 

wanted to amend it.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Give me one second 

to do some math.
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Okay.  Motion to amend the approval with 

conditions for COA-25-3204 [sic]. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  It's -32904. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I'm sorry.  I 

wasn't -- I wasn't ready.  Everybody give me 

one second, sorry, because I have to come up 

with my motion as well -- my conditions.  

MS. TRIMMER:  If I may, the -- we would 

like to ask if it would be acceptable to reduce 

the sill height to 6 foot and increase the 

windows from 3 to 4 so that they're 

symmetrical, and then increase the size -- 

currently, they're 18 by 24 -- increase them to 

24 by 36.  That would be acceptable if it's 

agreeable with the Commission. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  That sounds good to 

me, so -- 

MS. SCHELL:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Epstein, do you want staff to 

receive a revised elevation depicting those 

changes for their approval?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yes.

MS. SCHELL:  Okay.  If you want to include 

that in the condition, that would be helpful.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  All right.  I would 

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Diane  M. Tropia , Inc .
Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL  32203

(904 ) 821 -0300
MadamCourtReporter .com

30

like to move to amend the -- approve with 

conditions for COA-25-32904, with the 

conditions being the -- Condition Number 1, 

striking the date of the drawings and adding a 

notation that staff will get a new elevation 

drawing from the applicant that will include 

four windows at the size of 24 by 36 with a 

6-foot sill height.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor of the 

amendment to the motion, say aye. 

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  The amendment passes.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I so move to -- I 

so move to approve as amended.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion on the 

amended motion?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor, say 

aye. 
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COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  COA-25-32904 at 

618 Stockton Street is approved with amended 

conditions.  

MS. TRIMMER:  Thank you so much.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

All right.  We're going to move on to 

section D, Previously Deferred Items to be 

Heard, COA-25-32249, located at 1552 Pearl 

Street North.

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I just -- I had 

been emailing again, trying to get window 

selections down with the applicant.  And I 

included Arimus in all those, so ...

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

All right.  With that, we will open the 

public hearing, and we'll take a staff report.  

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair -- well, through 

the Chair and to the Commission, we previously 

gave a staff report a couple of cycles ago.

As Commissioner Epstein mentioned, we've 
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been corresponding with the applicant back and 

forth via email just to get some additional 

context in terms of window dimensions for the 

existing windows as well as proposed windows.  

So at this point in time, I would like to 

turn it over to the applicant to explain any 

updates.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Come on up.  

(Audience member approaches the podium.)

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Raises right hand.)

THE REPORTER:  Can I get your name and 

address into the microphone first, please?

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Lauren Prater, 1552 

Pearl Street, Jacksonville, Florida 32206.  

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MS. PRATER:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MS. PRATER:  Yes, I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MS. PRATER:  Good afternoon, everyone.

I know that I was speaking with Mr. Wells 
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and Ms. Epstein.  I had sent some emails prior, 

but I -- I actually cheer for the Jaguars, so I 

was in London when the last email that you had 

came through, so I was able to pull together 

what I could, but I understand you asked for 

some steps in the PDF about the windows that 

were specified.  

I did provide some pictures and a video of 

what the windows would look like.  

Additionally, when I -- I bought some of the 

things that you asked, just because I didn't 

want to come here empty-handed.  I wanted to do 

what I can -- I could.  

And then one of the other things that I 

just wanted to say -- I -- or just at least 

make sure, like, I understand.  My windows, I 

believe, were not deemed historic or 

contributing to the historic nature, so I'm 

trying to get a vinyl window that would get 

approved by the board.  

I guess what I would like to know leaving, 

if this is able to be deferred because I just 

assumed that -- I don't -- I don't know if I 

have exactly what you asked for.  Is that -- is 

there an objective standard as for what you're 
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looking for?  

I understand you asked me for the 

dimensions, and I have a picture of that.  You 

asked me for these particular dimensions.  

Is there any objective standard as to what 

this can be so that I can shop for that exact 

window?  

I -- from my minimal understanding is that 

if I did not have any windows, vinyl windows, I 

guess, would be approved on the lower level.  

So is there a vinyl window that has previously 

been approved that I could potentially 

propose -- that other members of the community 

have used so that I don't keep coming here and 

essentially wasting the commissioners' time?  I 

hate to do that.  I'd like to provide a product 

that fits the requirements, if there are any. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  So through the 

Chair, I can speak a little bit just to the 

Commission here.  I know that the applicant has 

changed her window product to a Pella window.  

And I was just trying -- 

The Pella window information you sent had 

a few different model numbers for -- depending 

upon which one you were going to go with and 
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everything, so I was just looking for that 

ultimate selection and what those dimensions 

were.  

I don't think there's a set dimension for 

what things have to be.  It's more of, like, a 

proportional kind of understanding for that -- 

you know, that bottom rail to be taller than 

the rest and -- and just look more 

proportionally historic.  

So I think that's why I was looking for 

the actual window that you were going to go and 

present us with, and then condensing the 

dimensional information just to one kind of 

area, that we can see it. 

MS. PRATER:  And the Pella -- and the 

Pella reps are not as accommodating as the 

Window World reps were, so they gave -- they 

gave me a ton of information, which is what I 

gave you.  I explained to them I needed 

something that would be appropriate with the 

window supplement.  And I think I emailed you 

back that we would like to go with the block 

frame window.

So I -- they basically told me, here are 

your installation specs.  They gave me a packet 
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and said, here are your installation specs.  

They gave me a brochure, which I know had been 

previously asked for, which I don't know if 

that would help.  And, additionally, they gave 

me, I guess, like a -- 

This, I know, had been mentioned before, 

like, the -- this type of spec sheet 

(indicating) that has the measurements as well 

for the window that I would be proposing.  

And then, additionally, I went to Pella 

myself before here to try and get some 

additional information as well as far as -- 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah, and I think 

that was -- that was my biggest thing, is 

you -- you sent this whole Pella spec for that 

one window, and it had a bunch of different, 

you know, installation types and dimensions, 

depending upon -- 

So I think I just wanted that all 

condensed so it -- we don't get lost in looking 

at the wrong dimensions and things like that.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  While she's looking through 

that, do any other commissioners have any 

questions for staff or for the applicant here?

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)   
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THE CHAIRMAN:  And if I hear you right, 

you would like a deferral is what you're asking 

for, another month?  Was that what you were 

saying earlier? 

MS. PRATER:  I would prefer that than to 

get denied just because I had been back and 

forth with Commissioner Epstein, but by the 

time I got the final request from Commissioner 

Epstein I was out of the country, so there was 

nothing I could do to get that.  I just -- I 

did what I could, so -- I didn't want to come 

here and be empty-handed.

I did go to Pella and take pictures of the 

windows.  I just, unfortunately, couldn't get 

it in -- everything condensed in a PDF before I 

got here while still trying to go to Lowe's and 

communicate with everyone. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah, I know.  We 

understand.  And you're out there doing what 

you have to do and everything.  

I would say that without a packet for each 

one of us to look at that has the specific one 

you're using and all of the dimensions, if you 

ask us to vote on it today, I don't think it's 

going to be an outcome that you would like, 
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so -- 

And I know Arimus had sent you kind of 

step by step by step, exactly what we're 

looking for.  

MS. PRATER:  Yes.

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  If you could put 

together that cohesive package with just the 

one product that has all the dimensional 

information and everything on it, I think 

everybody is very eager to just see what we can 

do here -- 

MS. PRATER:  Sure.

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  -- so -- we just 

want to make sure -- it was put -- it was put 

into the report that, you know, vinyl is 

accepted because your windows are not original, 

historic windows.  That was what the window 

survey and Commissioner Montoya, going out 

there, looked at.  

We just -- we need to make sure whatever 

product you're putting out there everybody is 

happy with.  

MS. PRATER:  And that was very clear.  I'm 

not -- it's just -- I just -- I tried.  I 

tried, so -- I had a feeling it was going to 
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be -- in the alternative, though -- like I 

said, if there is a particular window that has 

been approved at the lower level -- I know, 

like, sometimes when houses, I assume, are, 

like, either being, like, rebuilt or if there 

are no windows, then maybe they may have gotten 

vinyl windows.  If there is a, like, particular 

window, I can also shop that to make it easier 

for the board, if that's something that's 

possible.

I don't know if Mr. Wells can tell me that 

based off of the prior applications or anything 

like that.  Maybe not right now, but, I mean, 

if that's something that I can discuss with 

him -- 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the 

Chair -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  One COA does not 

necessarily necessitate the use of that product 

on another COA.  

MS. PRATER:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  So it's not necessarily the 

best track to go down. 

MS. PRATER:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  We usually just refer 
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people to the window packet [sic].  If you go 

to the JHPC website or the Department's 

website, you can find a packet there regarding 

window designs, styles, installation 

techniques, all that.  That's really what we 

try to stick to.

MS. PRATER:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Beyond that, it's 

individual, case by case, for individual 

reasons.  

MS. PRATER:  Okay.  I just thought that 

that might have been easier for the -- for the 

board to consider.

But, yes, I'm sorry, I -- it's -- I 

just -- I did what I could with -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So maybe consider a 

deferral for -- until next month, for one 

cycle; is that what you would like to do? 

MS. PRATER:  Yes.  

But I did have also, I'm sorry, one last 

question.  I have one window in my house that 

is actually, like, nonexistent.  And I know we 

said -- talked about boarding that up.  Like, 

the window is completely gone.  

One thing that my window rep had suggested 
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was potentially ordering, like, the exact 

window that I needed to bring in to you guys to 

show you, like -- kind of like what the last 

guy did as, like, an actual depiction.

I understand that if it's not approved, it 

would have to get removed, but I did not want 

to put anything in that would get me in 

trouble, but I would like to at least, like, 

put something in that window now.  

It's just -- if I have to take it out, 

that's fine, but I can, I guess, like, order 

it.  And he said I can bring it in and then 

they can install just that one window because 

there's no window there, and I just want to put 

something in there. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you should secure 

your property, first and foremost, yes.  But, I 

mean, if you start doing work without a COA, 

that gets a whole 'nother layer of problem. 

MS. PRATER:  I'm sorry?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  If you start work without a 

COA, and -- that might -- it'd be a whole 

'nother issue for the Historic department -- 

MS. PRATER:  That's why I was asking.  I 

just -- I'm just asking as -- 
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THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm assuming that would not 

be the right thing to do. 

MS. PRATER:  Okay.  I mean, that's why I 

was asking.  I don't want to do anything 

without it.  I just -- I didn't know what else 

to do for that window. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody have any objections 

to a one-cycle deferral here?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Well, thank 

you.  We appreciate your time and efforts doing 

this.

MS. SCHELL:  Mr. Chair, do you want to 

announce the next meeting date?  Because it is 

a little bit earlier due to the Thanksgiving 

holiday.  

MR. WELLS:  And just for the applicant, 

it's -- the next meeting will be Wednesday, 

November 12th. 

MS. PRATER:  Oh, thank God.  Thank you.  

That's helpful for me.  

Okay.  Thank you.

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Sorry, really 

quickly, I would go -- through the Chair to the 

applicant, I would go home and look at exactly 
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what Mr. Wells sent you, and then grab each and 

every individual one of those dimensions 

that -- 

MS. PRATER:  Yes.

THE CHAIRMAN:  -- we're looking for, and 

put together a packet and send it to Mr. Wells 

as soon as you can so that -- because we have 

such a short timeline here until the next 

meeting, we know moving forward we have a -- 

what everybody needs. 

MS. PRATER:  Yes.  Thank you.

And I appreciate you taking that time to 

put it together. 

Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

And, with that, we'll close the public 

hearing.  

All right.  Moving forward, section G, 

under Certificates of Appropriateness, we have 

COA-25-32716, located at 1417 Laura Street 

North.

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we will open the 
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public hearing and hear a staff report.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So this is application COA-25-32716 for 

the property located at 1417 North Laura 

Street.  So the applicant here is looking to do 

several different scopes of work.  So we have, 

first, the -- restore the front porch on the 

first floor, front elevation; to do a two-story 

addition along the rear elevation; and do a 

couple of administrative items as well, such as 

wholesale window replacement and fencing 

installation.  

So this particular building, it is -- been 

heavily altered.  So, again, the -- will call 

for reopening of the previously enclosed first 

floor porch and a two-story addition.  The 

majority of the lots along this portion [sic] 

contain structures with full-width porches on 

the first floor.  And as designed, the proposed 

full-width porch will consist of a shingled hip 

roof, 4-by-4 columns with decorative molding, 

and a CMU foundation with no finish.  

Meanwhile, the proposed 693-square-foot, 

two-story addition will consist of a shingled 

gable roof with cementitious shake siding along 
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the gabled end, horizontal lap siding, a 

concrete foundation wall, and 4-over-4 windows.  

In terms of some history for this 

property, the subject property originally had 

two detached, two-story, single-family 

dwellings which were addressed as 1417 and 1415 

North Laura Street. 

The structures remained in this 

configuration until 1969 when 1415 was 

demolished in 1969.  That same year, a 

one-story masonry addition was constructed on 

the remaining structure.  Around the same time, 

that structure was converted from a residential 

to an institutional use.  

So staff conducted its analysis in 

accordance with the design guidelines and the 

Ordinance Code criteria.  We found that, 

overall, the height and roof form of the 

proposed addition is compatible with the height 

and roof of the primary structure.

In terms of the windows, we did have some 

additional comments here.  I know the applicant 

was proposing a 4-over-4 light pattern.  

However, we found that the historic light 

pattern on the structure was a 2-over-2, so we 
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are recommending that.  

In order to achieve consistency with some 

additional items of the Ordinance Code 

criteria, staff recommends adding a minimum of 

five full-size windows with a 2-over-2 grid 

pattern along the first floor elevation and 

another five along the second floor elevation.  

And this is all along the south side 

elevations.

So, currently, the proposed south 

elevation is devoid of any window openings, 

which is the antithesis of the Springfield 

Design Guidelines.

Other than that, we find that, as 

conditioned, the -- the scope of work would 

achieve consistency, and so we forward to you a 

recommendation for approval with the conditions 

noted in the report.

And one thing staff would like to note is 

that Condition Number 9 is worded as a minimum 

of five full-size windows.  As we just 

mentioned, just to be abundantly clear, we're 

asking for a total of ten windows.  And so if 

we can just amend that to make it abundantly 

clear that we want ten full windows, five on 
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the first floor and five on the second.

End of report.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for the staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Hearing none, 

is the applicant here?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come up, state your 

name and address, and she'll swear you in. 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Rich Trendel, 2440 

Mayport Road, Jacksonville, Florida 32223.

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your 

right hand for me, please.

MR. TRENDEL:  (Complies.) 

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MR. TRENDEL:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MR. TRENDEL:  Hi.  

Thanks for this, Arimus.  Thanks for your 

time on this.

I've been working with Arimus the most.
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Bill, good to see you.  Happy anniversary.  

Anyway, let me -- I have several 

questions.  I'm the applicant and the 

contractor on this.  I'll start by stating that 

we've done one other house that had this much 

work to do in Springfield, and -- I've been a 

contractor now for about six years, and I want 

this to be a showcase house.  So whatever we 

need to do to make everyone's life easy on 

this.  

But I did just want to start with some 

questions to make sure that what you're 

requesting is achievable in the manner that you 

want it to be achieved, and what I can do to 

achieve it.  

So do you want me to just jump right into 

this or is there specific questions that you -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  This is your three minutes 

to speak, sir, so ... 

MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.  So regarding the 

front porch, if you see the original pictures, 

there was an old church facade that ran across 

the front of this, and it looked like, on the 

back side of it -- of that wall, there was a 

concrete walkway that looked like it was a 
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built-up concrete walkway.  

So, originally, on that front porch, we 

thought that we were going to be tying in to a 

concrete porch.  When we tore that wall down, 

that was 4 inches of concrete poured down to an 

eaten-away, wood foundational structure that 

they had just poured some concrete on.  So that 

had to come off too.  

So on that front porch -- I know that it 

shows some block and that we were going to be 

purging some brick on the front to make it 

aesthetically pleasing there.  We are now open 

to, if we can do some other items there, which 

probably are a conversation.  We don't mind 

doing the brick -- or the block and purging, 

but if there's other aspects, this is now going 

to be a whole framed front porch.

So with the -- again, we can do block and 

purging on that, but if there's other aesthetic 

ways to go around with the whole thing being 

framed, that's something that I need some 

clarity on, in how you would like that to be 

done.  

Finish floor heights are not an issue.  

The house does adjust roughly 4 inches from 
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front to back, but we -- we can handle that 

portion.  

No problems on the columns and -- and 

things -- and I'm going off of some notes that 

were given back to me from -- so I'm just kind 

of -- I'm going down the list of what was sent 

back to me on the conditions.  

Number -- Number 5 -- Number 6 -- or 

Number 7, I'm sorry, the first floor doors come 

along the front rear elevation.  So you want 

the steps to line up with that?  But if you 

look at the front elevation of this house, 

that -- yeah.  

Do you want me to take away a column and 

move that over and have it be a -- broader 

based steps with the -- the whole entry?  

(Timer notification.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  You can finish up your 

thoughts quickly, go ahead. 

MR. TRENDEL:  Oh, okay.  

Do you want that to be a whole -- I'll do 

whatever you want, but I just need clarity on 

what the steps need to look like to go up to 

that porch and how wide that can be.  

And on the back, same aspect of things.  
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We can move that door.  We can move the steps.  

It doesn't matter; I just need clarity, if you 

want it one way or the other.  That -- that's a 

pretty easy change.  

Can I finish my comments or -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  How many more items do you 

have on there? 

MR. TRENDEL:  I got one -- two important 

ones on the windows. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I'd like to hear your 

thoughts on the windows because staff did have 

some recommendations on the windows for that 

north side. 

MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.  So that north side -- 

as you -- as Arimus stated, that used to be two 

homes.  I'm working with Cyndy Trimmer on that 

to do a second home next door to this, so there 

is going to be a home directly next door on 

that -- on that south side.  

The staircase, if you see the -- the first 

floor drawing of it, the staircase is 

immediately to the right with a half bath 

directly behind that, and a pantry for the 

kitchen directly behind that.  So the first, 

roughly, 60 feet of the house, if we're -- I'm 
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putting windows there, they're going to be 

under the stairs or in a pantry.  And, I mean, 

there's room maybe for two in the living area, 

towards the back, on the addition portion, and 

two above that on the master bedroom, but the 

rest of that is stairway and hallway, and a lot 

of the stuff we do have line-of-sight 

importance.  

We do a lot of stuff at the beach or on 

the Intracoastal.  And I feel like that's the 

same thing.  It's got a great backyard.  It's 

going to have an awesome deck.  All your lines 

of sight should be out the front in 

Springfield, in my opinion, or out the back.  

We have plenty of light coming in on the 

north side, south side.  We've got big windows 

on the front and sliding doors up and down on 

the back.  So we should have great elements and 

natural light, and it's -- really that 

proximity is in the house that's going to be 

built next door.  

That's probably the most important things. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So that was Condition 

Number 7, Number 9.  

What was the first one regarding the 



City of Jacksonville Uncertified Compressed Copy 
Historic Preservation Commission October 22, 2025 

11/09/2025 08:25:20 AM Page 53 to 56 of 100 14 of 38 sheets 

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Diane  M. Tropia , Inc .
Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL  32203

(904 ) 821 -0300
MadamCourtReporter .com

53

porch?  

MR. TRENDEL:  The first one on the porch 

was just making sure we get that column lined 

up, and if I can build it -- if I can not do 

block underneath the -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So just looking for 

clarification? 

MR. TRENDEL:  Yeah, correct.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Well, thank 

you.  

MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  If we have questions, we'll 

call you back up.   

MR. TRENDEL:  All right. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here 

to speak regarding this COA at 1417 Laura 

Street North?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th 

Street.  

(Raises right hand.)

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 
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MS. PRYOR:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

MS. PRYOR:  The first thing I want to say 

is I'm thrilled that this particular historic 

structure is getting the attention that it 

deserves.  I think it's going to be a fantastic 

addition to the community.  

That being said, I did see on the COA that 

there was wholesale window replacement that was 

administratively approved, and I'm a little 

concerned about that.  

And also, we need to be more specific 

about the types of windows that we're going to 

allow them to install on that north side.  

We -- we've been through, over and over again, 

with the owner of 1552 Pearl Street about being 

very specific about the window sizes and the 

way that the low- -- the bottom rail relates to 

the top sashes, top rail, and -- and that sort 

of thing, that -- the amount of setback.

And I just want to remind you that -- just 

because a sash is not present doesn't mean that 

the window is gone because an historic window 

is comprised of the frame or the jamb as well 

as the sashes, and so those are important 
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because the -- the jamb itself dictates the 

size of the sashes that go inside it.  And it 

contains the -- you know, the pulley system and 

weight system and things of that nature.  

So I'm not sure why we gave it 

administrative approval for wholesale window 

replacement.  If I read that incorrectly, 

please let me know, but I think we need to be 

more specific about the types of windows 

that we're going to allow to be installed, 

especially -- this is not new construction.  

This is a historic structure and it needs to 

have the look of a historic structure.  

Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this COA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, 

we'll close the public hearing, and I'll 

entertain a motion.

But before we make a motion, just a 

reminder, staff has requested that Item Number 

9 be amended to make sure it reads five windows 

on the first floor and five windows on the 
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second floor, just for clarification on that.

And our applicant wanted clarification, I 

believe, on Item 6 and 7 as well, so would 

anyone like to make a motion?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Motion to approve, 

with conditions, COA-25-32716, and revising 

Condition 9 to read a minimum of five full-size 

windows with -- a 2-over-2 light pattern shall 

be installed along the first floor, and five 

full-size windows with a 2-over-2 light pattern 

shall be installed along the second floor, 

south elevation.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Discussion?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I had a big question about the windows because 

we have spent three or four different meetings 

talking about the proper vinyl window.  

And I understand that the rules of the 

overlay are -- once there are so many windows 

gone or they're not -- the ones that are not 

there existing, as we're able to put vinyl back 

in.  But if we're going to ask that somebody 

turn in all the dimensional information and 

everything for us to verify if a vinyl window 
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is acceptable, then we need to do that for this 

one as well.  

I reviewed the window information.  It 

looks like a pretty nice window.  It looks like 

the -- it looks appropriate, but I don't know 

that because I need the dimensional information 

about the stile and rail -- sorry, I'm not 

talking into the microphone.  I have to look, 

sorry.  

So I -- I would really -- I would prefer 

that we get that information.  

I do not read the administrative wholesale 

window approval as that -- that it's -- that's 

it.  I read that as, administratively, staff 

has approved that they can do a wholesale 

window replacement and now the Commission has 

to review the product.  

So if I'm wrong -- 

MR. WELLS:  (Nods head.)

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah, that's 

correct?  Yeah.

And while I'm reviewing the product here, 

I do not see the proper information provided 

with it for us to make -- well, for me to make 

that decision today.  
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I know that the applicant wanted us to 

look at 6 and 7.  

I had a question for staff -- and I'm 

probably the only person that noticed this.  

Why are there no corner trim boards?  Because 

the existing home -- you can -- you can install 

lap siding, you know, butt to butt in the 

corner, but it's a little bit more typical, 

especially in the time frame, for this home to 

have corner trim board.  I'm looking at the 

existing photos.  It has corner trim board.

So I'm wondering why we're showing siding 

to siding corners in our elevations, if there's 

a thought about that. 

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Epstein, yeah, I guess when you -- 

staff did not notice that on the initial 

elevation plans.  So, yeah, that is correct.  

We would need to have that corner trim.  So, if 

anything, we would probably need to add that as 

a condition. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  You're going to 

like to do the construction on that better 

anyway, so -- 

MR. TRENDEL:  (Indicating.) 
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  You're going to 

like to do the construction for that better 

anyway.  It will be easier.  

MR. TRENDEL:  I expected to do 

that (inaudible) -- 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  All right.  Since 

we -- through the Chair, since we did say for 

the elevations -- and these elevations do not 

show corner trim board, is that something we 

would have to amend?  

MR. WELLS:  That's correct. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Okay.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Another question for staff 

while you write that down, Item Number 6 -- 

excuse me, Item Number 7, the applicant had a 

question about how the first floor doors shall 

align with the porch steps.  You just wanted 

them centered on the porch steps; is that kind 

of what you're saying?  

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair, that's correct.  

So, if anything, we would like for the 

main entry door to be shifted to the center 

between those two columns, right here where my 

cursor is at.  They don't need to move the 

columns whatsoever, it's just a shifting of the 
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door to the right.

This window right here (indicating) can 

remain the same, just to line up with the 

second floor windows.  

And then you said a question about 

Condition 6 as well or -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  No, I don't have a question 

about Condition 6, just Number 7. 

MR. WELLS:  Okay.

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Through the Chair to 

staff, I have another question about the 

placement of the door.  

Would it be acceptable to, as an 

alternative of moving the door, maybe switching 

from a four-column plan to a three-column plan?  

Is that something that would be solving the 

problem?  

MR. WELLS:  Staff could be amenable to 

that.  I think, if anything, we just want to 

see some symmetry, so -- I'm just trying to see 

how that would read.  

So they would eliminate this column right 

here (indicating)?  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  That's right.  And 

then center the -- 
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(Simultaneous speaking.) 

MR. WELLS:  The (inaudible) one?  

COMMISSIONER LOVE:  Exactly.  

MR. WELLS:  Yeah, we would be supportive 

of that.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Would the applicant like to 

come up and give any feedback if those are 

feasible for their construction plans and if 

that is amenable to them regarding the front -- 

yeah, the front door or the porch, post removal 

of one of them? 

(Mr. Trendel approaches the podium.)   

MR. TRENDEL:  Yeah, so the stairs are 

going to be pretty tight to the -- to the right 

right there.  So if the door could stay in its 

location and go to the three plan or just the 

spacing -- 

I get what you're saying on the aesthetics 

of seeing the door.  My wife said the same 

thing when she saw this drawing.  So I'm 

amenable to doing that.  It's just -- it's 

going to be hard to move that door and I'd 

rather not change the original location of the 

door, if we could move that -- call it the 

third pier over, like you're saying, in some 
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form or fashion, that would be the preferred 

way. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  My wife is always right 

too.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  You've got to get 

that on the record. 

MR. WELLS:  And -- 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the 

Chair to the applicant -- sorry, if you could 

come up. 

(Mr. Trendel approaches the podium.)

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Is there any reason 

why the second story windows are not 

symmetrical to -- kind of like an equal spacing 

on the house? 

MR. TRENDEL:  Good question.  

That's how that -- that's where they are.  

That's their original location.  We haven't 

done anything to change them.  We're going with 

the original drawings.  These locations are the 

original locations of the original windows and 

the original door. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Okay.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair, 

just a general comment.  It is sort of hard to 
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determine what is existing and what's sort of 

adding -- added in these elevations as far as 

location-wise.  

And then I just want to say it sounds like 

he had some additional comments and concerns 

that could probably be worked out with staff, 

and maybe with some of these changes.  I mean, 

why -- we want to see some revised elevations 

anyhow.  I just don't know if that -- you would 

want some extra time to work it out, and we 

could review what is actually being proposed. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah, through the 

Chair to Commissioner Morgan, I don't know how 

the rest of the Commission feels, but I just 

would like to say, I can't approve that vinyl 

window that is in this without the dimension 

on -- of it as well.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  (Off microphone.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  And, additionally, the -- 

possibly the location of the windows.  He said 

there's some complications with the design of 

the interior and how that would work with 

the -- if we're suggesting five on the south -- 

five on the first and five on the second, is 

that feasible?  
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Like, they have drawings.  And having your 

architect go through it, see where they can fit 

them is maybe a good reason to wait on a 

decision on that, and -- and along with the 

windows.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair, I 

would say that I agree with staff on adding the 

windows, and so that might be something that 

you just need to show us -- 

MR. TRENDEL:  I'm sorry, I didn't hear 

that.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  I agree with staff 

on adding the windows on that side, regardless 

if there's another house right there.  So I 

think there's some things that just need to be 

worked out before we can decide on this. 

MR. TRENDEL:  All right.  Can you approve 

of the conditions so I can start the paperwork 

side on this building -- 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I can't vote on the 

windows that you've put before us without -- 

MR. TRENDEL:  Can you put a condition 

saying the windows will be approved with 

y'all's written authority so that I can just 

get that moving forward with -- 
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COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  I don't think staff 

can approve the window -- staff could speak to 

that.  

MR. WELLS:  Typically speaking, I mean, 

this is what we've done in the past.  We'll say 

that the window shall be installed in 

accordance with the window supplement.  So that 

window supplement calls out how the windows 

shall be historically recessed, it shall match 

the -- or mimic the existing features.  So 

that's a way to do it.  I'm not sure if that's 

anything definitive for the Commission. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah, through the 

Chair to staff, my issue is, as we have spoken 

about on a few other projects here, is that 

stile and rail dimensions specifically -- a lot 

of vinyl windows have -- the stile and rail is 

the same dimension all the way around.  And 

with a historic window, your bottom rail would 

be very much larger and pronounced because you 

would have had hardware there to open it up.  

So I -- that's what I'm looking for.  It 

looks like that might be the case, but I don't 

want to take into consideration a schematic of 

the window and then the dimensions are entirely 
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different from it, so that's my concern. 

MR. TRENDEL:  I understand. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

staff, hearing what Commissioner Epstein has -- 

hearing what Commissioner Epstein has described 

as the specific issue, would staff feel 

comfortable administratively approving a 

product now that you've heard the specific 

issue?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, I mean, staff, we -- of 

course, we'll be willing to work with the 

applicant to identify the appropriate product.  

I just don't know if Commissioner Epstein or 

any other commissioners would be on board with 

that. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  And I think there's an 

issue with the location of the windows on that 

side that has no windows. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, that's a problem. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I also don't want to offer to this applicant 

that staff can approve their window when we 

just told another applicant that that wasn't 
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the case.  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair, I 

absolutely agree with that.  I think with 

windows being such a sticky thing that we need 

to see it.  We need to understand what products 

are going to work.  

I'm just going to say, from the 

presentation last month, I thought it was 

determined by the window salesman that the 

vinyl windows could not be made that way, 

structurally.  So that's why I'm sort of like, 

I want to see it.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yes.  Through the 

Chair, I'm not a hundred percent sure, but from 

our previous applicant, what she had shown me 

from Pella, it does look like Pella has an 

installation -- and I'm not sure -- this one -- 

again, this is why I want to see more of the -- 

the schematic section for this looks like it 

also does not have that large frame, like the 

previous window did, and the Pella also looks 

that way.  

But I need that information.  I need to 

look at it.  I need to be able to say, right 

here, right now, that -- okay, I'm okay with 
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you using this window because what I have in 

front of me is the specifications, and that's 

what you're going to use.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think what we're kind of 

saying here is maybe just a deferral for one 

month to figure out -- so you can get to staff 

the window specifications as well as some 

drawings where these windows would go on the 

south elevation here. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yeah.  Through the 

Chair, I know this is frustrating, and I -- we 

have -- every single meeting we have people 

from the community that come in and speak of 

windows, and it's our job to represent the City 

and the people in the neighborhoods, as well as 

yourself, to give you the best way forward to 

use the overlay to -- for everybody to do the 

work they need to do.  

And when we have specific people come up 

and offer a public comment, we just want to be 

able to address that and point to exactly, yes, 

we're making the right decision here, and I -- 

I don't have that information here, I'm sorry. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, if you can speak -- 

if you would like to (microphone failure) and 
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kind of address whether or not you would like 

to do the deferral for one cycle as well. 

MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.  I -- I just feel like 

what I brought in was the specs that were 

requested on your City site.  And if you wanted 

me to bring something else, I'm happy to do 

that.  And I've teed everything up as far as I 

can go.  It's straight from the manufacturer, 

it's straight from every aspect of what we get 

sent as contractors.  So if there's something 

specific, I'd just kindly ask that -- 

This is another month, and -- this process 

takes a long time, so now I'm out another 

month.  And I'm happy to abide, I guess, is 

where I'm getting to on this.  

So if you could maybe update what I need 

to bring to you so I do it efficiently because 

I feel like I've done it efficiently and now 

I'm getting penalized because there's a piece 

of information that wasn't requested anywhere 

on sites that -- now it's being added.

That's just -- sorry if that's blunt, 

but -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  That's all right.  I 

understand the frustration.  
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

just a note.  Next month's meeting is earlier 

in the month, so the wait wouldn't be quite as 

long. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, the next meeting will 

be December [sic] 12th. 

MR. TRENDEL:  Okay. 

(Simultaneous speaking.) 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

the applicant -- 

MR. TRENDEL:  Not December? 

THE CHAIRMAN:  November, sorry.  

MR. TRENDEL:  That's fair.

MS. SCHELL:  So through the Chair, just to 

be clear, what you want the applicant to 

provide, prior to the next meeting, is 

dimensions of the windows, all the -- the frame 

and the various parts.  So dimensions on those.

Do you want updated elevations depicting 

the column changes and the window placement on 

that south elevation?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think those would help a 

lot.

MS. SCHELL:  So those are the two things 

that you-all want from the applicant.  Okay.  
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All right. 

MR. TRENDEL:  I got it.

Just to speak on the ten windows on the 

south side, if my architect says we -- this is 

going to be extremely hard or not that 

feasible, what are my options then?  Do we just 

discuss that next meeting or -- 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I think -- you know, I 

think staff has said they would like five on 

the first, five on the second floor. 

MR. TRENDEL:  Right. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  I would do your best to 

accommodate that.  I understand if there are 

limitations, you know, with the design of the 

interior.  If -- obviously, you don't want a 

window that opens up halfway up the staircase, 

you know, on the treads or something.  I get 

it, you know.  

MR. TRENDEL:  Right.

THE CHAIRMAN:  So just doing the best you 

can with it, with your architect and the design 

there. 

MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.  Thanks. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  So we'll defer that one for 

one cycle.  
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Thank you, everyone.

Moving on to Item Number 2, under 

Certificates of Appropriateness, we have 

COA-25-32942, located at 2652 and 2654 Dellwood 

Avenue.  

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open 

the public hearing and take a staff report.  

MR. ARSENAULT:  Thank you.

Through the Chair to the Commission, 

COA-25-32942 -- the property is located at 2652 

and 2654 Dellwood Avenue -- is for the 

replacement of 21 wood -- 21 windows on a 

historic structure.  

Staff should note on the first page, under 

Summary/Scope of Work, it says to replace 21 

windows with a wood clad product.  Staff should 

note that this should read, final product -- 

the applicant is requesting a vinyl window 

product instead of wood clad.  

The subject structure is a masonry 

vernacular multifamily residence characterized 

by its rectangular design, its hipped 
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composition shingle roof, its brick chimneys, 

its predominantly 1-over-1 sash windows, and 

its two offset entrances with cast stone 

pilasters.

The existing windows on the structure 

include wooden 1-over-1 sash windows, 

nonoriginal metal fixed windows, and 

nonoriginal vinyl 6-over-6 windows with grills 

between glass.  

As proposed, the applicant seeks to 

replace 21 windows with new vinyl windows.  The 

total includes the replacement of all 19 

remaining historic wood windows and two 

nonhistoric metal windows.  

The replacement of repairable historic 

windows on contributing structures requires 

review by the Jacksonville Historic 

Preservation Commission.  The windows to be 

replaced are historic and appear to be within 

reasonable repair.  

Staff conducted archival research to 

determine when the nonhistoric windows were 

previously replaced.  There are no permits or 

approved COAs on record for any window 

alterations or repairs for this property.  
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The Florida Master Site File form for this 

property from 1991 identified that the windows 

on the structure were predominantly 1-over-1 

sash windows with some jalousie windows that 

replaced original wood frame windows.

Furthermore, staff has not received 

sufficient evidence to show that the windows 

are beyond reasonable repair through any more 

detailed photos or a WDO report.  

Because 19 of the windows to be replaced 

make up the remaining historic fenestration and 

appear to be within reasonable repair, the 

scope of work is inconsistent with Section 

307.106(k), 1 through 3.  

Because 19 of the windows are original or 

historic and are -- historic, potentially 

original, and in repairable condition, staff 

recommends that these windows be repaired 

instead.

While two of the windows to be replaced 

are nonhistoric metal and replacement can be 

administratively recommended, the scope of work 

as proposed is inconsistent with the Ordinance 

Code criteria and the design guidelines.  

Furthermore, there have been no previously 
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documented attempts to repair the historic 

windows and the proposed replacement comprises 

all of the remaining historic fenestrations.  

Finally, the replacement material, vinyl, 

is inappropriate in cases where replacement of 

historic wood windows is deemed permissible.  

The replacement of -- is inconsistent with 

the historic district design guidelines section 

on awnings, windows, and shutters.  The 

guidelines recommend the repair of historic 

windows instead of replacement.  The proposed 

scope of work includes the replacement of 

historic windows which are within repair.  

Staff should note that the provided window 

survey indicates a zero light pattern to 

describe solid panes and 1-over-1 windows.  

Additionally, the provided window recession 

does not appear to be reasonably accurate.  

As such, we forward to you a 

recommendation for denial.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a question for 

staff, and I apologize if I may have misheard 

you, but -- 

I'm looking at the report here, and it 

says the scope of work on Item 1 is replace 21  
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windows with a wood clad product.  You're 

saying these -- and you're saying these are a 

vinyl product, not wood clad?  

MR. ARSENAULT:  Correct.  That is an error 

on the first page of the report.  It should 

read "vinyl product." 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any other questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, is the 

applicant here?  

(Audience member approaches the podium.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Please come up and state 

your name and address, and she will swear you 

in.  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Adam Allen.  

Address, 7018 AC Skinner Parkway.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  She'll swear you in real 

quick.  

MR. ALLEN:  Huh?  

THE CHAIRMAN:  She'll swear you in.

MR. ALLEN:  Oh.

(Raises right hand.)

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 
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truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MR. ALLEN:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MR. ALLEN:  So in this particular 

building, it is currently two separate 

addresses, three different residences.  The 

bottom is one, the upper is two separate.  That 

has recently been added within the last couple 

of months because it only had the 2652 on 

record.  2654 has recently been added to the 

record, and that's what we're actually 

proposing changing the windows for.  

None of the historical wood windows have 

any kind of efficiency.  And according to -- I 

don't have the record of it, but there was a -- 

they said a handyman came out and that they're 

not repairable.  And from my professional 

standpoint, which -- that's what I do is window 

installs -- the windows themselves are beyond 

the point of repair, including the framework 

and all of the -- the inner casings.  It's all 

rotted away and rotted wood, and it requires a 

full replacement.

The homeowner is actually requesting that 
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the vinyl windows, which are proposed -- 

because the whole bottom half of the building 

is currently vinyl windows, with the exception 

of the metal windows, as of note, and we're 

replacing all but the -- the one front metal 

window because everything else is vinyl on the 

house except for these particular ones we're 

asking for approval on.  

I've sat back here and listened to you 

guys talk about specs and everything like that, 

and I have an actual window sample in my 

vehicle if you would want to see that 

physically in person.  I can go out and grab 

that and show you exactly what we're proposing 

to put in place. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Not just yet.  We won't 

make you run out there just yet.

Finish up with what you'd like to -- 

MR. ALLEN:  We're proposing just to take 

the -- the 19 wood windows and put vinyl in for 

better efficiency and everything else.

And the reason that the window was chosen, 

the particular one, was because it visually 

matches what's currently on the rest of the 

structure as opposed -- with the exception of 
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the aluminum window in the front. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for the 

applicant?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I'm not sure if you have this information, but 

I didn't -- I don't see it here.  You had 

mentioned that the property owner had a 

handyman come by and analyze the windows.  I 

know, typically, we like to have a window 

restorer go look at the windows, but is -- is 

that able to be included in part of this 

packet, this review that this person did, maybe 

with more (microphone failure) -- 

(Reporter inquiry.) 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Sorry.  I think I'm 

sitting too low.  

Typically, we like to see a little bit 

more detail, images, you know, a written report 

from -- we have our subject matter staff that 

go out there and they review it themselves.  If 

somebody wants to come back with their own 

information, we like to see that as part of the 

submittal as well -- 

MR. ALLEN:  Okay. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  -- with more 
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detailed information showing us what's going on 

out there and -- to be able to review that.  

Is that something that has been put 

together or is accessible? 

MR. ALLEN:  To the best of my knowledge, 

yes, I can try to get that from them so 

that -- I can probably get that and get that 

submitted to you guys, so -- 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the -- 

MR. ALLEN:  I mean, it -- this is the 

first time I've dealt with a historical 

landmark, so I -- kind of new to all this and 

learning the process as I go, so ...

THE CHAIRMAN:  What Commissioner Epstein 

is kind of getting at is we need competent, 

expert evidence to go against what the staff's 

recommendation of denial is.  And without -- we 

have not been to the property ourselves, so we 

would need some expert analysis of the 

windows -- WDO reports, contractor reports, 

maybe a handyman, but window experts, et 

cetera, written out in detail about which 

windows are not repairable and why.  That has 

to -- we have to have some evidence to go over 

here. 



City of Jacksonville Uncertified Compressed Copy 
Historic Preservation Commission October 22, 2025 

21 of 38 sheets Page 81 to 84 of 100 11/09/2025 08:25:20 AM 

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Diane  M. Tropia , Inc .
Post  Office  Box  2375 , Jacksonville , FL  32203

(904 ) 821 -0300
MadamCourtReporter .com

81

MR. ALLEN:  Would a -- and so this is just 

kind of -- again, learning process for me, so 

thank you for being patient with me.  

Would a certified window install -- 

installation crew be a -- someone that you 

would accept the documentation from?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I would like to see that documentation from a 

window restorer or a carpenter -- 

MR. ALLEN:  Okay.

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  -- or more of a 

tradesperson that does repair work and not 

installation work.  Not to be disparaging, but 

understandably a wood window is a little 

different than a vinyl window, so I -- I just 

would like to see somebody that works a little 

bit more in that realm. 

MR. ALLEN:  Yes.  Absolutely.

And to be completely frank, the discussion 

of wood versus vinyl was discussed with the 

homeowner at the time, and she was very -- that 

most of all the downstairs were already vinyl 

and she wants something that is visually the 

same so that she doesn't have three 

different -- like, three different types of 
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windows on the home.  So that was why that 

particular window was chosen. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I understand that.  And it sounds like these 

vinyl windows were installed at some point in 

time without a COA or any sort of approval.  

And as you probably have overheard, we, as a 

commission, are not really -- I don't want to 

say "allowed" because we can make our own 

decision at the end of the day, but we're not 

really encouraged to allow vinyl windows where 

there is a historic wood window that could not 

only be repaired, but going back in with a wood 

window because that is a historic window.

In some cases, we've seen homes where it's 

just a window somebody found somewhere and put 

it in really quickly and it doesn't match, it's 

not the original construction, a lot of 

different things like that.  

But I believe the overlay states that if 

there is an existing historic window in place, 

even if it's unrepairable, I don't believe 

vinyl is an option in that case.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  So through 

this -- are we looking at a deferral to give 
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you some more time to come back with some 

expert information -- 

MR. ALLEN:  If that would be agreeable to 

all, yeah, that would be wonderful.

Thank you.

THE CHAIRMAN:  November 12th is the next 

meeting.  Is that enough time for you to put it 

all together -- 

MR. ALLEN:  Yes, absolutely. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I will do a 

one-cycle deferral on COA-25-32942. 

MR. ALLEN:  Thank you all. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

Now we'll close the public hearing.  

All right.  Moving on to item number -- 

excuse me, section J, Minor Modifications to 

Previously Approved COAs, MMA-25-32924, located 

at 1310 Liberty Street North.  

Do any commissioners have any ex parte to 

declare?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll open 

the public hearing and hear a staff report.  

MR. JOHNSON:  Thank you.  

MMA-25-32924, for the property located at 
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1310 Liberty Street North, within the 

historic -- Springfield Historic District, 

seeks a modification to the scope of work 

approved in COA-24-31703 related to window 

installation.  This modification would change 

the installation of the windows from being 

recessed onto the structure to making them 

flushed with the exterior wall and potentially 

adding a wood board trim around the windows to 

mimic a recessed design.  Staff should note 

that this is considered after-the-fact work.  

Additionally, the applicant has also 

provided photos of examples of how the wood 

board trim treatment would look, and then also 

provided photos of nearby structures that have 

nonrecessed windows on them.  

Staff finds the proposed MMA inconsistent 

with the design guidelines and the Ordinance 

Code criteria.  And, as such, we forward to you 

a recommendation for denial as noted in the 

report.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff from the 

commissioners?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 
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staff, did you say that the work was already 

completed or started?  

MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  

It's a new construction, and -- 

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Okay.  So the -- 

MR. JOHNSON:  -- windows have been 

installed.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Okay.  Thank you so 

much for clarifying.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  So we have the 

applicant here.  Just come up, state your name 

and address, and she'll swear you in. 

(Audience member approaches the podium.)  

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Don Gullion, 

14701 Philips Highway, Jacksonville, Florida.  

(Raises right hand.)

THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the 

testimony you are about to give will be the 

truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 

truth? 

MR. GULLION:  I do.

THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 

MR. GULLION:  Thank you.

Yes, to answer your question, the home is 

under construction.  So we initially came in 
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here in June with our first submittal to build 

this home that we're donating to a veteran in 

conjunction with the Jaguars -- our move the 

stadium home is where this started.

During that meeting, I think there was 

some miscommunications or misunderstandings on 

my behalf.  We discussed the window recess 

briefly, and in conjunction with window bands 

and the fake shutters, and the -- the 

culmination of that conversation, in my 

recollection, and then notes that I had made 

were flip the sideway -- flip the siding around 

so it's smooth, remove the fake shutters, the 

recess [sic] were fine, make sure the trim 

boards are all matching on the front and the 

rear.  So we put all that on our next set of 

plans and submitted it to you guys and it got 

approved.  

Subsequently, those set of plans did not 

get pushed through my system.  We put the 

siding on wrong, and the soffits are on wrong.  

So we know -- we are taking that down.  

In conjunction with establishing that, the 

inspector who saw that said, these windows are 

flush and they're supposed to be recessed.  And 
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I said, wait a minute, that's not what came out 

of our meeting, that wasn't one of our notes.

So here I am asking to not have to take 

out all of these windows and put in a different 

type of window to achieve this recess, in 

conjunction with the repairs I already have to 

make.  

I did provide some photos from four or 

five other homes on Liberty Street with the 

same type of vinyl window that is not recessed 

with the bands.  And we've also done a couple 

of different installs of window bands using two 

layers of Hardie.  You'll see in one of my 

pictures, that makes it looks recessed.  And 

then we used a real cedar plank on a front door 

to show what that would look like.  In my 

opinion, that's not going to fly, it's a little 

bit too much wood grain.  

But those are the options I'm bringing to 

the table. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for the applicant from the 

Commission?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

MR. GULLION:  Thank you.  
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

We'll call you back up if we need you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this MMA?  

(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.) 

MS. PRYOR:  Hi.

Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th Street.

I believe the original COA was clear in 

stating that -- had to be recessed.  One of the 

things that isn't mentioned is that the windows 

that are installed have interior muntins, and I 

know that that's not allowed for new 

construction either.  

Our historic district is extremely 

important and we have rules and regulations for 

a reason, and we need to hold the people to 

those standards.  I know that, you know, a 

couple of months ago we had someone in here 

that basically constructed a new house, 

basically, on grade, and we told them he had to 

fix it.  

So while I understand that there are other 

things that this contractor had to fix and he's 

in the process of doing so, he also needs to 

correct the windows.  It was clear, for 
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whatever reason, they did not do that properly, 

and they need to fix it.

And I appreciate your time.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Is there anyone else here to speak 

regarding this MMA?  

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we will close 

the public hearing, and we'll entertain motion. 

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

I'll make a motion to deny MMA-25-32924 per 

staff recommendation. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Second. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any discussion?  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, 

what Ms. Pryor just mentioned about the 

interior muntins, I noticed that in the 

photographs as well.  

Could staff confirm that that is -- that 

they are -- that that was not approved?  

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, that is correct.  So the 

interior muntins is inconsistent with our 

design guidelines as well as our window 

supplement. 
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  So -- you know, 

there is multiple issues with the windows, so I 

would -- I would support the staff's 

recommendation. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I agree with that.  

I know that there's ways to, you know, 

have some of these window companies make a 

direct applied muntin, but I'm more concerned 

with the installation.  I know they've been 

installed with the nailing fin, and I think the 

window supplement specifically calls out not 

using that permanent nailing fin as part of the 

installation because you end up with your 

windows in plane with the rest of your siding 

and everything here where historically windows 

are set back because they don't have that 

nailing fin, so I would be in -- also be in the 

denial of this.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  And reading the order from 

when this was approved, Item 11 says, "All 

windows shall be installed in accordance with 

the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement."  And that was in the order.  And, 

unfortunately, it wasn't followed.  
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Any other comments?  

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Through the Chair to 

staff, I noticed that there was also a request 

for a fence.  Do we need to look at anything 

for that, or was that -- like, in the 

application. 

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Morgan, great question.  

So because there's two different scopes of 

work and one where -- in which staff was 

recommending denial, we just found that it 

would be better just to separate that scope of 

work.  We can do an administrative approval for 

the fencing.  We could do that in -- you know, 

in the -- same-day approval or whatnot for 

this, and this -- and then have this item only 

focus on the windows.

COMMISSIONER MORGAN:  Thank you. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  All those in 

favor of denial of MMA-25-32924 at 1310 Liberty 

Street, say aye.

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)   

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  By your action, 
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MMA-25-32924 has been denied.  

All right.  Next, we'll move to section K, 

Public Comments.  If there is anyone out there 

who would like to provide public comments, this 

is your opportunity. 

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing there's no public 

comments, we'll move on to section M, 

Information, 2026 JHPC dates and deadlines.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So to the Commission, this is just a 

notification of the upcoming 2026 dates for 

JHPC.  So this will be posted on our website 

later this week, but just wanted to notify you 

of all 12 dates.  And I'll be sending out 

meeting invites, and just to note that all of 

the meetings will be held at 1:00 p.m. in this 

same room.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for staff?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Moving to Item 

Number 2, 2026 COA Matrix, the draft.  

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So this is just a draft of our proposed 
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changes from staff for the 2026 COA matrix.  

This serves more so of a first reading.  We 

plan to bring a final draft to you all next 

month.  As you will see, we just had a couple 

of changes pertaining to signage as well as a 

cleanup regarding hardscaping.  

One thing we did want to have a discussion 

on is the windows, which we could have now or 

we could have later, next month, but we did 

want to just get some clarity regarding the 

whole wood clad approval for administrative.  

We do understand that -- I mean, 

currently, you can replace an irreparable 

historic window with a wood, wood blend, wood 

clad, or even like-for-like material.  We just 

wanted to circle back on this conversation 

because -- we just wanted to make sure that 

wood clad -- given that wood would only be on 

the interior rather than the exterior, that's 

something that the Commission still is in a 

posture of granting for administrative 

approval.  

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to 

Mr. -- Arimus.  So if we have comments on the 

draft matrix, should we direct those to you?  
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MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to 

Commissioner Hoff, you can -- yes, you can do 

that via email or you can do it on the record 

right now, either/or works.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I'll just say my knowledge of wood -- aluminum 

clad/wood windows is that, typically, they are 

of the most historic looking windows.  They 

just have that exterior aluminum clad on them 

for keeping the exterior from decay and keeping 

the finish longer.  They're extremely well made 

and expensive.  They're probably of the highest 

quality windows, so I don't think anybody is 

making the aluminum clad/wood windows and 

trying to do it on the cheap. 

MR. WELLS:  Okay.  Thank you.

So through the Chair to Commissioner 

Epstein, would you be more in favor of that 

saying "aluminum clad" rather than just "wood 

clad"?  Because I know there's vinyl clad as 

well. 

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Yes.  

MR. WELLS:  All right.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for 

staff regarding the COA matrix?  
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COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  We can all get back to you 

via email if there are any changes or anything 

we'd like to see there as well.

Moving on to the demolition delay report.  

We've got one item. 

MR. WELLS:  Thank you.

So again, as we've done this a couple of 

cycles ago, after the passage of Florida Senate 

Bill SB-180, the former review process for 

demolition delay permits as established in 

Section 320.407 of the Ordinance Code is now 

defunct.  So as a recommendation from the 

Commission, the staff will continue to notify 

you all of any demolition permits and provide a 

cursory analysis about whether the subject 

properties possess any historical, 

architectural, or archaeological significance.

As such, we forward our findings regarding 

a demolition permit that was submitted for 425 

East Church Street.  This property is a 

contributing structure in the Downtown 

Jacksonville National Register district.  

Based on staff's preliminary findings, we 

found that this particular structure met -- 
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meets three of the seven criteria.  So, 

hypothetically, if this was to move forward as 

a demo delay, not withstanding SB-180, it would 

not be eligible for landmarking. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

Any questions for Arimus on that?  

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.) 

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  There is no 

pending legislation, unless you have anything 

new to add to that?  

MR. WELLS:  No. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  And no notifications of 

improvement projects, so we'll move on to 

section N, Old Business.  We have an update 

from Carla.  She presented this at the 

Landmarking Committee, but it's interesting 

news for us here.

MS. SCHELL:  Thank you.

Through the Chair to the Commission, so 

TDC Jax, LLC v. City of Jacksonville was the 

litigation that pertained to the Arlington 

Savings & Loan building, which, as you may 

recall, was a landmark that you all recommended 

the structure be landmarked over owner 

opposition, which was something we did prior to 
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SB-180, and this one scooted in and is not 

affected by that.  

So the owners of that building, after it 

was landmarked, appealed it and brought this 

litigation forward.  We won at the trial court 

level, and this was their appeal, and they lost 

that appeal, which means that the landmarking 

of -- the building is landmarked, so it stands 

up.  

THE CHAIRMAN:  I want to say thank you to 

everyone involved.  The Old Arlington group 

that came by and brought this to our attention 

when it was in danger of being sold and 

demolished, a real testament to them and their 

care of the community.  This is what we believe 

is the first Mid Century Modern landmarked 

property in the city of Jacksonville, the first 

of many, hopefully.  

And a testament to our Commission here, 

thank you all so much for your hard work, and a 

testament to staff here for keeping us on track 

to make sure all the work we do stands up in 

the court of law, so that's amazing.

MS. SCHELL:  Yes, thank you.

Jason and I worked with Craig Feiser, who 
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wrote the brief and did a great job.  Neither 

of them are with OGC anymore, but -- but we are 

happy to defend that and excited at the 

outcome.  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Wonderful.  Great. 

THE CHAIRMAN:  Exciting news.  

Any other commissioners for the good?  

COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN:  Through the Chair, 

I just want to remind -- we have a few people 

left in the audience -- it's kind of making me 

nervous as to why they're still here, but since 

there are people here, I will -- just like to 

say that our Landmarking Committee did meet for 

the first time, and we have a meeting coming up 

next Wednesday as well, if people are 

interested in how our committee is going to be 

working towards getting a packet together 

that's very positive about landmarking and 

helping make it easier for people in the city 

who own historic properties to landmark their 

structures, as well as creating priorities for 

landmarking and, hopefully, achieving more of 

this wonderful news we've gotten today.  So 

just letting everybody know because there are 

people still in the audience. 
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Commissioner 

Epstein.

Hearing no New Business, the meeting of 

the Jacksonville Historic Preservation 

Commission is adjourned.

(The proceedings were concluded at 

2:45 p.m.)

-  -  - 
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